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Electronic Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish, Jim Brown and Scott Solum.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Travus Jensen and David Hendricksen. 
Public: Bob Kowallis, Wes Johnson, Kody Potter, 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Vaughn Rasband
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for April 2nd, 2020 – Mayor Kozlowski asks if the council has had a chance to read the minutes and if there is any questions and or comments. With no questions, she calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the minutes for April 2nd, 2020. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for April 2020 - Mayor Kozlowski asks if the council has looked over the finances and if there is any questions on them.  Before any motions are made, Mayor Kozlowski bring to the councils attention that expense reimbursed to her for $159 was for the purchase of the zoom application for a year. And with no further questions the Mayor calls for a motion.  Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the Financials for April, 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials for April, 2020 are approved.
Public Comment: No Comments.  
Resolution #2020-11 Adopting The Charleston Town Road Standards Without The Road Cross Section Prepared by Horrocks Engineering – Mayor Kozlowski turns the time to Horrocks Engineering. Kody Potter states that the last time they had met with the Mayor and Council, they had discussed the draft of the road standards and before the town starts on any developments this year they thought it would be a good idea to get the road standards adopted. Wes Johnson states that in the past that town had had a few developers ask what kind of asphalt that Charleston want or required and also what the road width should be as well as the right of way widths.  So they have looked at the current town roads and other rural areas and have come up with a good average of 50’ (fifty foot) right of way, and a 26’ (twenty-six feet) road width for the time being and we can always modify or refine the widths down the road if the town felt it necessary. Darrel Nish asks what the road width of Winterton Farms was bid at. Wes Johnson confirms it was bid at 24 feet which is the current width. They bid it out at the same width so they didn’t have to build more road. Scott Solum asks how easy this would be to change in the future if the town chose to. Wes Johnson states very easy, the town would just amend the width and Wes Johnson states that he feels like the town needs to come back and address this at a later date in the event that town ever decides to put in a sidewalk, curb and gutter or a walking path. Brian Preece interjects and reminds Wes Johnson that it isn’t as simple as first thought since this will have to go to the planning commission and get there recommendation to the town council and then the standards could be revised or changed. With no further questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the resolution #2020-11 and then take the standards to the Planning Commission to review and make their recommendation to the town council to adoption into the town ordinance. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        X



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
        X
Council Member – Jim Brown 

        X
Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X
Resolution # 2020-11 is approved.
After adoption of the resolution it is requested that the clerk get a copy of the standards book to all of the Planning Commission to review for their upcoming meeting.

Pioneer Day Celebration and Possibility of Cancelation – Mayor Kozlowski states that to her knowledge that all other fair day activities have been canceled for this year and asks the council if they feel like we should just cancel ours too. Darrel Nish states that he suggests we go ahead and cancel because we can’t risk ordering the food and then end up canceling it, and making the arrangements for booths etc. Mayor Kozlowski states her worry is the fireworks that have been pre-paid and if they will hold them over until the following year. Darrel Nish suggests possibly going ahead with the fireworks only, he feels like the residents could still social distance and still enjoy the display. Wes Johnson states that he believes that Midway is still going ahead with their fireworks, their reasoning is that is the one event that people can still stay at home and still enjoy. He feels we should be cautious and cancel or postpone some events but let’s not cancel the world. Mayor Kozlowski agrees but is still concerned that if we have the fireworks it will still draw crowds. Scott Solum asks if there is any liability if we go ahead with the fireworks and people outside of the town don’t respect the restrictions or health orders in place at that time. Jim Brown states that he is on a call with Jeremy Hales right now to verify whether or not cancelation of all of the fair day events have actually been canceled.  But he was told that they are not going to officially call anything off until June 1st, 2020. Brian Preece suggests that if the town decides to go ahead with the fireworks, the town could just post signs at the park to cover liability. Jim Brown asks if we could just postpone deciding until the June meeting. The council unanimously decides to table this decision until the June council meeting. Mayor Kozlowski has the clerk verify the latest date to notify the pyro technician as to the decision to either go ahead or cancel the firework event would be. The Clerk states that June 4th, 2020 will be plenty of time according to the pyro technician.

Amended 2020 Fiscal Year Budget – The Mayor states that she had under estimated the revenue for this year and that is partially due to the additional property taxes that have come in, but she has had the clerk work on the amended budget and feels like it is about where we should be at this point with two months left. Mayor Kozlowski asks for any questions. With no questions we will move to the tentative budget.
Fiscal Year 2021 Tentative Budget – Mayor Kozlowski states that she has worked on this budget all week trying to get it figured as adequately as possible and ask if there is any questions. With no questions she states that you have a month to review both of these budgets and next month we will hold a public hearings for each one before adopting them so if there are any questions and concerns please call or stop by the office during business hours and discuss them. Darrel Nish asks if there is the debt service for the CIB that will come due during this year. The Mayor states yes it is and this amount reflects the current payment we make and the additional one that will come due next April, 2021. With no further questions the Mayor moves on to the next item on the agenda.

Staff Reports: Arlene Buehler – states that if there is any questions on the amended budget she will be happy to explain what was done and she hopes to meet with the accounting software technical support to help try and balance out some of the accounts that she doesn’t understand why the balances are either zero or not what they should reflect to her knowledge. Brian Preece – the planning commission met last month and gave a preliminary approval to the May subdivision which is the same property which the Council currently has an annexation submitted for. The subdivision will be subject to the annexation happening. Brian also states that planning commission granted the business license for the Peterson’s to assemble their boxes or some type of furniture in their garage, there was some confusion as to the ordinance and whether woodworking was or was not allowed but the current version does not disallow this so they were granted the license with the stipulation they provide updated drawings, and he inspected the home to verify the space and it seems to meet all requirements. The planning commission also had a discussion on some design standards for homes and they were assigned the task of taking pictures of ideas they like and don’t like and bring them back for future discussion. They also had a discussion for the change of board of adjustments to the hearing officer and they will have a public hearing at their next meeting and get a recommendation from them. The Air BNB discussion, he has been talking with Mark Smedley and they are just starting to work through this and so we will work in conjunction with them on this issue. Brian also has Mike Peterson’s building permit moving forward along with the other big cement building have finally worked out their issues with the fire department. Darrel Nish – his main question was the 24th celebration but would like the sewer issue address if possible. Vaughn Rasband - states that he has a couple of issues to address for residents that has asked him about, one being the stoplight that will be at Hwy 189 and 3000 south and the alignment of where you cross the highway into Daniel and after talking with Wes Johnson he stated they would have a pre-construction meeting and indicated they would do what they had to, to realign the crossing to be more suitable. Another question he was asked about is the motor-cross track in town that is on the Miller property, the complaint was that it was load and created a lot of dust and he went up and check on it and was told that it was for him and his family and friends and if that is the case there is not much we can do about it unless the noise level gets above a certain decibel level. His advice was to file a complaint. The last item is that Jim and Travus need to get out and determine what roads and where that need to get some immediate attention as soon as possible. He has noticed several places that really need some work. Scott Solum – is wondering what the start date for the Winterton road, Kody Potter states that they were sent a schedule and it looks like their starting date is the first part of June. Scott asks when the weed meeting will be and the Mayor states when they notify her she will notify him. Jim Brown – he doesn’t have a lot to report he acknowledges he needs to get with Travus and work on the road but with all that has been going on they just have not had that chance but will try to work on that soon. Mayor Kozlowski - states that the town will be closing on the bond for the road on the19th of this month at 11:00 am. The Mayor then asks Wes Johnson to give an update on the sewer issue. Wes states that there has not much been going on with this and asks the Mayor if she has determined where the water will come from and she state that she thinks it will be coming from Daniel but is waiting to hear from them. Wes states he has been playing phone tag as well so there is not update on the water but as far as the sewer is concerned it is looking really positive at this point. Wes Johnson adds one other update, he has had a pre-construction meeting for the widening of the road on 113 and gave her contact information with them so hopefully they will be contacting her for updates as well. Mayor Kozlowski reports that the coronavirus update from the governor and he asks that we be very vigilant and wear masks out in public. We have masks here is any of the council needs one, she also has hand sanitizer available. She met with the county today as well and they are getting on top of the supply issue, they still have a few things that are not as plentiful as they would like but they feel comfortable in being able to handle this pandemic. The Mayor states on a personal note she just wanted to let the council know that her son Tracy has been diagnosed with stage four stomach cancer so she apologizes if she has been a little off or distant lately but this has been an up and down rollercoaster ride for a few weeks. After her update on this situation she calls for a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown makes a motion to adjourn Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
 Meeting adjourned at 8:05 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


